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 Saying Goodbye To A TMS Legend 

By: Dina Shlufman 
 

After thirty five long years of teaching at Tenafly Middle school, our 
beloved art teacher, Charlie Lovelace has decided to retire from teaching at 
the end of this year. 

Mr. Lovelace became involved in art in second grade when his 
teachers displayed his work on the bulletin boards at his school. Later in high 
school, he enjoyed painting in various art exhibits. In college, he also loved 
geology and participating in track. ñI was a track kid,ò he said. Mr. Lovelace 
eventually received a graphic arts degree in education. Teaching was a good 
way to support his family and he enjoyed working with students. 
 Mr. Lovelace enjoys working with middle school students. ñYou donôt 
have to be too serious or strict.ò He said, he feels like heôs a kid when he teaches art. 

He decided  to become an art teacher in Virginia in 1976. He told me, ñthey didnôt have a 
fine arts program at the schools at that time so they brought me inò.  

Next, he moved to Michigan with his wife and he got a job teaching there. He moved to 
New Jersey in 1982. Mr. Lovelaceôs first job was in Paterson for half a year. If his wife hadnôt gotten 
a job in New Jersey, he never would have moved here. 

Mr. Lovelaceôs favorite subjects were biology and geology. ñArtéò he told me, ñdidnôt really 
seem like a subject to me. It felt like we were just having fun!ò Mr. Lovelace has a favorite part in art, 
ñof course, I like painting and working with clay,ò he said. 

Mr. Lovelace said that to him, it is hard not to takeover his studentsô projects with too much 
input and advice. ñI want students to develop their own style.ò he mentioned. 
 ñFor 36 years Iôve been here in this building,ò he says, ñand I want to be able to paint again. 
I paint with students but, itôs time to do something different, to explore.ò 

When he retires, Mr. Lovelace plans to move back to the south. He really loves the south 
and misses it. Mr. Lovelace has 3 sons. One is a doctor in Massachusetts, one is a lawyer in 
Teaneck, and the other one is involved in finances. Mr. Lovelace also has 3 ñgrandbabiesò so far. 

ñYouôve got to be able to smile. Anything could be going on in your life, but once you pull 
into that school parking lot, you got to smile.ò Mr. Lovelace said this when he was asked if he had 
any advice for the students and teachers at Tenafly Middle School. 

It was a wonderful experience to interview Mr. Lovelace. He is a very sweet, kind and 
interesting man. He was very emotional during our interview. This showed how much he truly loved 
TMS and all of its students and staff. He has been a dedicated teacher, and students who have had 
him, should consider themselves very lucky. TMS will miss him greatly. Wishing Mr. Lovelace all the 
best as he retires. ñEnjoy Tenafly,ò he said.  

Mr. Lovelace you will be missed greatly and we wish you the best in your retirement!!  

Meet Our New Vice Principal: Mrs. George 
By: Erin Hong, Jiaming Li, and Hannah Waksman 

 
A new vice principal is here this school year! Mrs. George, a former 

physical education teacher has achieved the title of vice principal. Tenafly Middle 
School is very excited to introduce a new vice principal! Mrs. George is very 
grateful to have this opportunity of trying to influence the school positively. 
 The main reason Mrs. George has decided to be a vice principal is 
because she wanted to be challenged more. She didnôt want to stop being a gym 
teacher. Sheôs always trying to get out of her comfort zone to challenge herself. 
She was inspired by a former principal to become a vice principal. Mrs. George 
has served as an intern at Fairlawn High School and right here at Tenafly  
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(Mrs. George continued ) 
Middle School. 
 Mrs. George knows that there will be several 
challenges along the way as a vice principal. She 
remembers that it was hard to meet and work with new 
colleagues that were at a higher level than a physical 
education teacher. She did not want to change her 
relationship with her colleagues in physical  education. As 
a vice principal, she must evaluate and assess other 
teachers which is something that she doesnôt really like to 
do.  
 Mrs. Georgeôs first career was a lot different than 
her career as a physical education teacher or a vice 
principal. She actually used to want to be a science 
teacher, her love for teaching was always real. Mrs. 
George really enjoyed coaching, which is a reason she 
decided to be a physical education teacher. The thing that 
she misses most about being a physical education teacher 
is the relationships with her students. She wants to keep 
the strong bond with them and get to know more of the 
students in the school. 
 There are so many things that Mrs. George loves 
about being a vice principal. She is now part of the bigger 
picture and being an important leader. Working with Mr. 
Fabbo, Mrs. D'Adolf, and other staff members is  great. 
What she likes the most about Tenafly Middle School is 
the different ways of helping students and improving their 
experiences. 
 An important goal Mrs. George has for the future 
is to become a principal one day. ñI want to help out 
different schools who are in need,ò she explained. Mrs. 
George always wants to try new things and accepts 
challenges. 
 Mrs. George wants nothing more from the 
students than this one thing: STOP WATER BOTTLE 
FLIPPING! Other than that, she says that the TMS 
students are behaving very well so far. 
 If Mrs. George was to change careers again, she 
would like to be a salesperson, even though it sounds 
strange. Her father is an ex-salesman which is part of the 
reason why Mrs. George would be a salesperson. She 
also wanted to encourage people and promote positive 
change. 
 Mrs. George has two daughters, whom she loves 
a lot! One is in 7th grade and one is in 11th grade. She 
also has four siblings. Her sister is a teacher, she has a 
twin brother, and another brother whoôs actually an actor! 
Her father, as mentioned before, was a  salesman.  
 Some hobbies that she has are coaching 
basketball. But she is not a very good spectator. Another 
hobby of hers is promoting libraries, although she is not a 
very avid reader. She enjoys watching TV but, she doesnôt 
enjoy watching sports! Mrs. George would rather be the 
actual coach of the team.  
 Hereôs a fun fact! About our new vice principal. 
Mrs. Allen is the 7th grade Maroon team science teacher. 
She once drove Mrs. George to the hospital- the night that 
Mrs. George gave birth to her first daughter! 

And of course, she loves being the Tenafly Middle 
Schoolôs vice principal! Congratulations Mrs. George for 
receiving this special position! We hope you enjoy being 
the Tenafly Middle School vice principal! 

Mrs. Saxenian, Our New Secretary   
By: Logan Wong 

 

 Mrs. Saxenian, is the new 
secretary, for Mr. Fabbo.  Iôm pretty sure 
you will hear great things from this 
lovely woman, if you havenôt already. 
This is her second year at TMS.  

She really enjoys children and 
this is the first time that she worked at a 
school. She says that at first she was 
ñapprehensiveò about working here with 900 middle 
schoolers throughout the hallways everyday, but then 
she realized that this job was really eye-opening and fun. 
I really canôt disagree! While exploring our school, she 
found out that this school offers very many fun activities 
including clubs and other extra-curricular activities. 

Mrs. Saxenian went to Montclair State University 
in Montclair, New Jersey. She learned German in 
college. She is very interested in the fine arts, such as 
art. She enjoys going to art museums and reading about 
art history and artistsô biographies. She grew up  
speaking Spanish in Union City, in a small family with a 
mother, a father and a brother. Her family is from Cuba 
and she is the first person in her family to be born in the 
United States. Her older brother is married.  He has three 
children and is currently a pharmacist. Even though she 
has a small family, she says that, ñmy family is very noisy 
so it always felt as if I had a huge family.ò Now that sheôs 
married, she has a bigger family and now ñeveryone is 
super noisyò. She currently has one child that is five 
years old named April Rose, but she is mostly known as 
Rosie. 

Mrs. Saxenian loves knitting and she usually 
brings whatever she is working on to school so that she 
can continue working on it  during her lunch break. 

Mrs. Saxenian worked with a company in New 
York doing similar work to Tenafly. ñIt was very 
fascinating work because the organization dealt with 
international scholarships and study abroad programs in 
colleges and universities. My office was located in a very 
interesting neighborhood in New York City - right across 
the street from the United Nations.ò 

She came to Tenafly Middle School to try to be 
the best secretary she can be. She wanted to be in a 
space where she was with people that were artistic and 
unique. This definitely makes sense because her favorite 
subject is art. 

Mrs. Saxenian will continue to be exceptional at 
TMS with this very diverse student body who will help 
and support her throughout the years. If you have any 
other questions, please visit her in the main office. 
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Interview With Ms. Teller 

By: Esther Shin and Gia Shin 

 We interviewed Ms. Teller, the new 8th 
grade ELL teacher. It was a wonderful opportunity 
to experience interviewing a new teacher. Here is what we 
learned about Ms. Teller.  

 To start off, we asked Ms. Teller about her 
background information. Ms. Teller went to Rutgers 
University. She got a Bachelorôs Degree in Spanish 
education and a masterôs degree in ELL teaching. Some 
things she likes to do during her free time are listening to 
music, playing with her cat and dog, and going to the 
movies, at least once a week. Her favorite pastime 
activities and hobbies are coloring in the adult coloring 
books and relaxing.  
 We asked questions about her experience 
teaching at TMS. Ms. Teller decided to become an ELL 
teacher because she liked the idea of meeting new 
students and learning about new cultures. She likes 
working as a ELL teacher because she loves to work with 
people and she thinks that English can be very crucial and 
important to many people. She loves to work at TMS and 
with the students. She wishes she would have more time 
with the students in ELL. Her goal as an ELL teacher is to 
make sure that students can succeed academically and 
also outside of school.   
 The teachers are very kind and helpful and she 
thinks of the students as smart and funny. Just as many of 
the new 6th graders felt on the first day of school, Ms. 
Teller felt nervous, but after a few hours she felt 
comfortable and at home in her new school. Good luck!   

Ms. Bianchi's Interview 
By: Roni Feldman 

 
 This year we have a new physical 
education and family life teacher here at 
Tenafly Middle School. Her name is Dana 
Bianchi. Ms. Bianchi grew up in Westwood, 
New Jersey. When she was a kid, she did 
many interesting sports, although her favorite 
sport was track and field. ñBecause there is something for 
everyone,ò she says. Ms. Bianchi was inspired to teach 
and love sports by her middle school physical education 
teacher, who was also her track coach. Her other interests 
are painting and drawing. She enjoys watching movies in 
her free time as well. 
 So far, Ms. Bianchi really enjoys her adventures 
through the halls of Tenafly Middle SWchool. She says itôs 
a lot of fun getting to know all the wonderful students, 
teachers and staff. When I asked Ms. Bianchi if she would 
want to change anything in the Physical Education and 
Health program at Tenafly Middle School, she said, 
ñNothing. I think we have a great program and I enjoy 
doing activities here and connecting with the students.ò 
 Ms. Bianchiôs main goal as a physical education 
and health teacher is to get students to have fun and love 
to be imaginative with sports.  
 She hopes to have a great year teaching students 
at our school. She also thinks that this is a fantastic place. 
Welcome to our school, Ms. Bianchi!  

No More Than One Test or Quiz In A Day 
By: Mia Villavicencio 

 

 Students are complaining about the stress of having 
three tests and quizzes in one day. It creates pressure for 
students and long hours of studying can result in not enough 
sleep and irregular eating habits. The students who have 
three tests in a day show signs of worry, anxiety and stress. 
It is important that teachers coordinate ahead of time to avoid 
having multiple tests in a single day. 
 Teachers often recommend that students study 10-
20 minutes each night leading to a test or quiz. Fifteen 
minutes of studying is fine, but over an hour is just not right. 
When teachers overlap tests on one day, it forces the 
students to study double or triple time each night and that 
adds up to 45 to 60 minutes a night. Many students end up 
saving all the studying for one night and some even try to 
make up the missed studying from previous nights. This 
accounts for an hour per test. Three hours of sleep loss can 
lead to sleepiness and poor behavior the next day. Studies 
have shown that teenagers need an average of 9 hours and 
30 minutes of sleep each night. Studying for 3 hours results 
in only 6 İ hours for sleep. Students need to sleep and tests 
should not prevent them from sleeping. 
 A single test creates stress in students, but itôs fine if 
itôs only one test. However, 2 or 3 tests creates triple or 
double the stress and stress leads to less sleep, irregular 
eating habits, and bad behavior. Teachers tell students to eat 
a nice, healthy breakfast each morning, especially before a 
test or quiz. However, if they create lots of stress, this can 
make students eat less or not enjoy their meal. If they donôt 
want to eat, they wonôt want to have a big breakfast and 
taking a test on an empty stomach will not result in a good 
grade. They can get hungry when they are supposed to be 
paying attention to their work, and wonôt be able to focus. Not 
eating enough can affect a studentsô health. 
 What can teachers do to prevent overlapping tests? 
Students are separated into teams so classes will be smaller 
and they will have the same group of teachers. Teachers 
who have been working together with the same group of 
students should coordinate schedules and test on different 
days of the week. If there needs to be 3 tests next week for 
example, in Math, Science and Social Studies, with 
coordination the Math test  could be on Monday, the Science 
test on Wednesday, and the Language Arts test on Friday. 
This will prevent scheduling three tests on  one day, but will 
give the students a day in between to relax and study  for 
each  of the tests. 
 Scheduling too many tests or quizzes on one day is 
bad for studentsô health and creates stress.  Teachers should 
try not to overlap tests on one day. Students should get a full 
night of sleep and eat hearty meals.  Students can get  
stressed from having several tests in a short amount of time. 
Teachers should plan ahead of time  and schedule multiple 
subject area tests on  different days. Students will benefit 
from this in many ways, so teachers should make an effort to 
avoid scheduling their  various tests on the same day.  
Reference: raisingchildren.net, brainconnection.brainhq.com, studenthealth. 
Georgetown.edu, www.thestudygurus.com, http://kidshealth.org/en/parents/
stress.html  



 

Tiger Tales - Winter 2017 - Page 4 

Reach Out Bus 
By: Jacqueline Kim and Karis Cho 

 
 Back in September, Reach Out was an 
amazing time for all the 6th graders during the 
beginning of 6th grade. It was a wonderful experience 
to meet new people from different schools and interact. 
All the activities were thrilling and a once in a lifetime 
adventure. The cabins were nice and it was new and 
fun to be paired up with different people. The meals 
were all surprising and delicious. It was different to be 
spending so much of the day outside with the fun 
activities with the counselors. Students rock climbed, 
zip lined, bungee jumped, fell from heights, went 
through obstacles and more! We couldn't have done 
any of this on any regular school day. 

The bus trip to Reach Out was fine, but the trip 
back not so much if you were on Bus 6. Coming back 
from the trip on Bus 6, the back of the bus experienced 
difficulties. Although the situation seemed pretty 
serious, it was quite an adventure for the sixth graders. 
It all started when the back of the bus started smoking. 
At first the air was gently scented with a tint of burned 
rubber as if  someone brought a tiny microwave and 
cooked a tire in it, but the smoke thickened. Air started 
heating up and for the people near the back, the seats 
started shuddering.  The smoke steadily thickened, and 
air was hard to breathe. No one was choking, but the 
stench was terrible 

We reported the smell to the teachers on the 
bus and they went back to investigate. They pulled over 
the bus on the highway and made the kids evacuate the 
bus when they realized the problem was bigger than 
expected. The highway policeman came over to fix the 
bus while the kids were standing on the side of the 
highway. It was an exciting, unexpected event, even 
though this could have been more dangerous. Students 
were excitedly chatting to each other, waiting to inform 
their friends from different buses. The other buses were 
called back to retrieve the students from Bus 6 and the 
kids were scattered between these buses to drive back 
to TMS. 

Every bus now had a thrilling story to tell from 
the students on Bus 6.  The trip back to TMS took 
longer than expected and the arrival home was late. 
Parents were notified of the situation and waited 
anxiously to hear all about the trip. Upon arrival, the 
students were surrounded by worried parents and they 
were able to tell of their exciting Reach Out adventure 
with an unforgettable twist of Bus 6 breaking down.   

Reach Out was a great time, wonderful 
experience, and stories to tell 
for a while.   

Result of the 2016 Presidential Election 

By: Irene Kim 

 

 The 2016 Presidential 
election has been a big deal for 
many of the citizens in the United 
States because it impacted the lives 
of many of us. By now, we know 
that Donald Trump has become our 
45th President, but let us dive 
deeper and figure out how and what 
has been happening in our country 
post-election. The focus will be mainly on Hillary Clinton 
and Donald Trump. 

 Yes, Hillary Clinton won the popular vote. 
However, Donald Trump won the election. How? The 
electoral college is what matters. To give a brief 
explanation, the electoral college consists of 538 electors 
who cast votes to choose the President and Vice-
President. The candidate who wins the majority of the 
votes in that state wins the electors of that state and 
whoever wins more than half of the electorsô votes wins. 
Trump  won 290 votes while Hillary Clinton earned 232. 

 The post-reaction of Hillary Clinton is described 
by Gateway Pundit as ñ[looking] like deathò. In her first 
public appearance, she states, ñThere have been a few 
times this week where all I wanted to do was curl up with 
a good book or the dogs and never leave the house 
again.ò She was obviously very devastated. She 
continued ñI will admit coming here tonight wasnôt the 
easiest thing for me.ò Her disappointment since she lost to 
Trump was evident, but we will always remember the first 
woman who came this far in reaching the White House. 

 The rise of hate incidents and attacks happening 
after the election appeared to be even worse than what 
happened after the terrorist attacks of 2001, according to 
USA Today. In one incident, a Puerto Rican family's car 
was vandalized with the words "Trump" and "Go home" 
scratched into the car. Again, in Massachusetts, Jorge 
and Toni Santiago noticed scratches on their familyôs car. 
"It is terrible. It is horrific, and still, in a way, I'm not 
surprised," Santiago said. "Racism was always there, but I 
feel now with our current President having been so vocal 
in some of the things he said,  people feel more 
comfortable showing that racism, and our family was a 
target of it," CNN reported. According to the Southern 
Poverty Law Center, more than 700 hateful cases have 
been counted between November 9 and November 16, 
and it continues to grow everywhere, including schools. 

 For some, Trump as our new president may be a 
disaster, for others a joy, but hate incidents should never 
happen. Letôs work towards that and accept our 45th 
President. 
Reference: http://www.nytimes.com/elections/results/president, http://
www.thegatewaypundit.com/2016/11/one-week-election-loss-hillary-
clinton-looks-like-death/, http://www.cnn.com/2016/11/10/us/post-
election-hate-crimes-and-fears-trnd/  
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Searching for the Perfect Coffee 
By: Daniel Shin  
 

 For some, coffee may be an 
everyday habit, but for scientists, it presents 
a challenge to create the ideal brew of 
coffee. Scientists have now researched 
about the ideal brew of coffee and how it can 
be made with the right amount of water, heat 
and coffee grain size. There are two steps to 
creating the perfect coffee: one to make the best mix of 
coffee and another about how to get the most flavor out of a 
coffee bean. 
 "America Runs On Dunkin'" and "To inspire and 
nurture the human spirit- one person, one cup and one 
neighborhood at a time"- Two of the well-known mottoes in 
America. Dunkin'  Donuts and Starbucks are what generally 
come to mind when coffee is mentioned. Coffee exporting 
alone is a 20 billion dollar industry, and ideally, it would be 
best to have the best coffee out of the least coffee beans. As 
the amount of people who drink coffee expands every day, 
the optimal use of coffee has been turned over to science. 
Scientists say that cooling a coffee bean before grinding it 
up will lead to smaller coffee bean particles, leading to more 
flavorful and tastier coffee. This is explained by the fact that 
cutting up an object will keep the same volume while having 
a bigger surface area. Coffee beans are exactly the same: 
grinding them creates a larger surface area. Scientists say 
that a colder bean creates a smaller and more even grain 
size, creating a more unified taste. 
 On the other hand, another group of scientists have 
suggested that changing the filter size, will change the size 
of the coffee bean and changing many other aspects of a 
coffee filter will guarantee faster extraction of coffee and a 
more flavorful coffee. 
Reference: phys.org/news/2016-11-mathematics-coffee-ideal-brew.html, 
phys.org/news/2016-06-chill-coffee-beans-flavorsome-brew.html#nRlv 

The Silent Extinction of Giraffes 
By: Alan Tse 

Giraffes have never received the amount of 
attention that animals such as elephants and rhinos 
have had. However, researchers were not immune to 
passing over the giraffe. In September, Axel Janke, a 
German evolutionary biologist, said to National 
Geographic, "Only 400 scientific papers have been 
written about giraffes, versus 20,000 papers on white 
rhinos." This animal has been so understudied that 
many arenôt even sure of how many different types of 
giraffes exist. 

Recently, giraffes were focused on at a 
meeting of the International Union for the 
Conservation of Nature (IUCN). It was agreed that 
the tallest species on the planet was much more rare 
than previously understood. "There is a silent 
extinction going on," said Julian Fennessy. He is an 
IUCN giraffe expert and director of the Giraffe 
Conservation Foundation. Recently, the IUCN had 
classified the animal as vulnerable and adopted a 
resolution to reverse the decline of giraffes. Giraffes 
are now considered by the IUCN to be as threatened 
as African elephants. "One of the world's most 
recognizable animals and the tallest land mammal is 
now threatened with extinction," wrote the IUCN. A 
new study, per an IUCN giraffe expert group formed 
four years ago, determined the animals had declined 
to 97,562 in 2015. Human population growth, habitat 
loss and poaching are big factors of the decrease. 
Giraffe subspecies such as the Nubian giraffe have 
dropped by as much as 95 percent over the years. 

In addition to conservationists, biologists are 
also taking a closer look at the long-necked icon. 
Scientists recently discovered the 
creatures produce deep hums, on 
the low end of human hearing, after 
nightfall. Researchers are examining 
giraffe DNA to determine how it had 
evolved to stand so tall. There are 
many mysteries to the giraffe that 
humans have yet to discover.   
Reference: https://newsela.com/articles/giraffe
-silent-extinction/id/24857/    

New Hope for People With ALS 
By: Edward Kim 

  
There has been a breakthrough discovery in helping 

people who have been diagnosed with  amyotrophic lateral 
sclerosis (ALS) communicate and live life better. ALS is a 
disease that is a progressive neurodegenerative disease 
that affects nerve cells in the brain and the spinal cord.   It 
has truly devastating effects on people because the neurons 
in their brain and spinal cord degenerate and die. This 
leaves people almost completely paralyzed and suffer loss 
of most movement and also speech. Scientists have 
engineered a tiny implant that can be placed inside patients' 
brains, which sends electrical signals artificially throughout 
the body. It allows ALS patients to communicate better. 

There are countless indirect ways to help those 
unfortunate enough to encounter ALS. Many people have 
heard about the ALS ice bucket challenge and its main 
purpose was to raise awareness about this devastating 
disease. There is also an ALS Association with a website 
that helps people learn more about this disease and why it is 
important to help those who are diagnosed with it. It is 
encouraging that  new  implants are being  tried, but more 
research is still needed.  
Reference: http://www.cnn.com/2016/11/12/health/als 

Riddles 
By: Rowan Copes 

 

¶ What kind of coat is always wet when you put it 
on? 

¶ How many seconds are there in one year? 

¶ Anyone can hold me even without their hands, 
yet no one can do it for long. What am I? 

¶ What goes up, but never comes down? 

¶ What type of building has the most stories? 

¶ If you have me, you want to share. If you shame 
me, I no longer exist. What am I?  

Reference: http://octoquiz.com/, http://www.rd.com/jokes/riddles/ 
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Trump or Hillary? 
By: Roni Feldman 

 
 This year in the 2016 election day for the United 
Statesô 45th president, the tension was rising as days, hours, 
minutes and even seconds pass. Who did you want to win? 
Donald Trump or Hillary Clinton? 
 For these past many years, the United States has 
celebrated Election Day. So what is Election Day? Election 
day is a day where citizens of the United States make their 
decision on who they want for their next President. It is always 
scheduled on ñthe Tuesday after the first Monday of 
Novemberò which can vary from November 2nd to November 
8th, like it was this year. The final votes were 232 electoral 
votes for Hillary Clinton and 290 electoral votes for Donald 
Trump. Did you know that in California and some other states, 
it is a law to give workers and employees two hours off from 
work to vote without losing their normal pay? 
 So to participate in this yearôs Election Day, Tenafly 
Middle School had its own election. All 6th, 7th and 8th 
graders took their turn to vote in a polling place upstairs. 
Despite the reality of who won the election, Tenafly students 
voted for  Hillary Clinton! The votes were over 500 for Hillary 
and over 200 for Donald Trump. Even though Trump won the 
real national  election, Hillary Clinton won and was the favorite 
of  Tenafly Middle School students.  
Reference:http://2016election.procon.org/,https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/
Election_Day_(United_States) 

Pearl Harbor Memorial 

By: Alan Tse 
 

A moment of silence descended over Pearl Harbor at 
7:55 a.m. Hawaii time on December 7th. It marked 75 years to 
when the first Japanese planes swarmed the skies on Dec. 7, 
1941. They destroyed the Navyôs Pacific fleet and caused the 
United States to join World War II. It was a solemn moment as 
thousands of Pearl Harbor veterans and their families bowed 
their heads. The minute of silence stopped when four F-22 
fighter jets, flying in a ñmissing man formationò flew overhead 
in honor of those who died. Some of the Pearl Harbor 
survivors were in their seats at Kilo Pier before 6 a.m., 
reenacting an early morning call as they did 75 years earlier. 
They were shipmates on the USS Arizona that fateful morning 
when a Japanese bomb crippled and sunk the mighty 
battleship. They were among 335 survivors from a crew of 
2,512. Nearly half the casualties occurred that day on the 
USS Arizona, where 1,177 of the 2,512-man crew were killed. 
Eighteen ships were sunk and 188 American aircraft were 
destroyed. The Japanese launched the attack from six aircraft 
carriers, dispatching fighters and bombers in two waves. The 
Americans were caught unprepared to fight back. The Arizona 
sunk 14 minutes after the attack began and many U.S. aircraft 
never took off from the bases. President Obama said he will 
visit the USS Arizona Memorial this month with Prime Minister 
Shinzo Abe of Japan, who will be the first Japanese leader to 
visit the site of the battle. The day after the attack, President 
Roosevelt addressed Congress and the nation, calling Dec. 7, 
1941,  ña date which will live in infamy.ò And to this day, it still 
sadly does! 
Reference: http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2016/12/07/moment-silence-
marks-75th-anniversary-pearl-harbor/95093618/ 

Protecting Our Environment 

By: Leena Zhu & Stephanie Ng 

 

 Pollution is changing our Earth 
in many different ways. Before 
pollution, the air was crisp, the birds 
were singing sweetly as if nothing  
bothered them, and the waters were 
clean, clear, and pure.  Now, everything 
is different. We should protect our 
environment in every way possible, 
because it is the only planet we know of that has the 
right climates for human survival. 

Pollution is when harmful substances are 
released into the air, land, and water around us. There 
are many forms of pollution. Some forms of pollution 
may include air pollution, land pollution, water pollution, 
thermal pollution, light pollution, sound pollution, and 
visual pollution.  

Pollution is affecting our environment in many 
different ways. For example, global warming is making 
the Earth a lot more warmer, so many animals cannot 
survive. The heat is being trapped into our atmosphere 
because many more greenhouse gasses, such as 
carbon dioxide, are emitted. This is called the 
greenhouse effect. The greenhouse effect is created 
because people burn fossil fuels like coal, oil and natural 
gas for energy and they also cut down and burn forests 
to create pastures. As a result of these actions, carbon 
accumulates and overloads out atmosphere. Human 
beings have to be more careful in what they do and how 
it can affect the environment.  

Another example of how humans have polluted 
our world is how much garbage each person generates 
which end up in landfills.. About 56 percent of the trash 
in the United States is put in landfills.  Landfills can also 
affect the groundwater under it, which makes it hard for 
some animals to survive. 

Natural resources are also a crucial part of many 
animals and human survival. Water, air, and land are all 
natural resources. Every day, more and more people 
carelessly use these natural resources. Furthermore, all 
of these resources are all going to run out of we do not 
conserve them. 

Because pollution is a really big problem, there 
are some ways we can protect our environment. We can 
do the three Rôs, Reuse, Reduce, and Recycle. By using 
eco bags when going shopping, turning off the lights 
when not in the room, are  simple things to do. Taking a 
shower for only 5 minutes instead of 10-20 minutes to 
save water is also a way of reducing waste. Recycle 
plastic bags, water bottles and tin cans. Instead of using 
a plastic bottle, use a reusable water bottle, and walk to 
school rather than drive to school. If you donôt live close 
to the school, carpool with someone else. These are all 
simple ways that we can help save the environment. 

Pollution is making a big impact on our 
environment. We only have one Earth, and we should try 
our best to protect it. 
Reference: www.livescience.com/22728-pollution-facts.html, 
www3.epa.gov/climatechange/kids/basics/today/
greenhouse.effect.html                                                                             
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Whatôs Doodle 4 Google? 

By: Ariana Lim 
 

 For all you aspiring artists out there, you're 
going to want to read this article! Every year, Google 
holds a competition called ñDoodle4Googleò. A 
specific theme is put on the website and students all 
over the world from grades K-12 can make a Google 
logo that corresponds with the given theme for a 
chance to win multiple exciting prizes. This yearôs 
theme was  ñWhat I see for the futureò. The contest 
was open until December 2nd. was one national 
winner. The National Winner will have his or her 
doodle featured on the United States Google 
homepage for one day. He or she receives the 
following:  
 -   A $30,000 college scholarship  
 -  A $50,000 Google for Education Technology Award 
for their school or non-profit organization  
 - A trip to the Google Headquarters in California 
 -  A Chromebook  
 -  An Android tablet  
 National Finalists: The four national finalists 
who do not become the national winners have their 
doodles shown in the Doodle 4 Google gallery. Each 
national finalist  also receives:  
 -  A $5,000 college scholarship  
 - A trip to the Google Headquarters in California 
 -  An Android tablet  
 State and Territory Winners: The 48 state and 
territory winners who do not become national finalists 
get their doodles included in the Doodle 4 Google 
gallery. Each state and territory winner receives an 
Android tablet.  
 If you want to participate in the future, you 
could enter this contest by mailing your doodle or you 
can email it digitally as a .png or a .jpg! You can use 
any materials you want whether itôs markers or acrylic 
paints! You also must include a short statement about 
your drawing and what inspired you to draw 
it.  Nominations were due by December 2016. 
Doodles are judged in grade groups. For example: K-
3, 4-5, 6-7, 8-9, 10-12. Here is the link to the website if 
you would like to check it out! For future contests. 
https://doodles.google.com/d4g/   
 Obviously, the contest has ended for this year, 
but keep the contest in mind for December 2017 and 
look for the Doodle 4 Google winners in February, 
next month.      

Weekend Homework? 

By: Rowan Copes and Juliana Fukui 

 
 The long week is over and a great weekend is being 
looked forward to. Itôs finally Friday. But wait! Tons of 
homework needs to be completed by Monday. There goes 
oneôs free time! No student enjoys having to take time away 
from their 2-day break to read textbooks, take notes, and 
complete worksheets. Many, students and teachers alike, 
wonder, is it really necessary to assign homework on the 
weekends? There is an ongoing debate to figure out the 
answer to this question: Should there be homework on the 
weekends? 

On the one hand, of course students should have 
homework on the weekend! Why? Weekend homework is vital 
to a successful education. Sometimes itôs hard for teachers to 
fit everything they have to teach in one day or week, and the 
extra practice is necessary. Since there are two days off, what 
has been covered on Friday or even over the week may be 
forgotten. Giving homework over the weekend helps ensure 
that the lesson stays with students and they are prepared for 
Monday, when new information will be taught. 
   Homework on the other hand, creates a lot of stress on 
students. Why add more to that on weekends, when students 
should be socializing, playing, and just being a kid? Students 
also need time on the weekends to rest and recharge their 
energy in preparation for another long week. By assigning 
homework, that relaxation time is being taken away. This 
causes students to be tired on Monday.   

Students however, must learn to manage their time 
properly. Itôs critical to school and everyday life. That way, they 
can have fun on the weekend and be able to get their 
homework done.  As for stress, there are many different 
strategies available so that homework time is stress free. Some 
examples include taking a short break in between each 
assignment, or making sure to do the homework in a 
comfortable environment. Using these and other similar 
methods will make it seem like there isnôt a mountain of 
homework to do. 

These strategies may help, but it doesnôt take away the 
fact that instead of sitting in a chair for several hours, it would 
be more fun to chat with friends or play outside. Not to mention 
that those several hours can turn into long Sunday nights for 
students who want to finish before school starts  

The answer however, is simple; donôt procrastinate! 
Leaving it all to Sunday night is stressful. However,  there is 
absolutely no reason to do that, which leads back to what was 
previously said about time management. As long as a student 
does that, there will be no need for homework stress. 

For those who donôt procrastinate, the truth is that 
homework does take away a lot of time. Socializing with others 
and exercise are just as important as education. It does not 
help to sit in front of a computer or read a textbook and think 
about doing something more enjoyable during oneôs free time. 
It is important to enjoy life which can be a key to success, but 
there is a time and place for that too. Sometimes homework 
needs to be the priority and other times relaxation time should 
be.  
 Should students have homework on the weekends, or 
should homework be assigned just on weekdays? People think 
differently on this topic! But at least everyone can agree to 
respect each otherôs opinion on this important question.  



 

   TABBY AND GABBY  
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Welcome to the Tabby and Gabby Advice Column!  

 As you may already know, Tabby has a sweet, kind personality and is everybodyôs friend. Gabby, on the 
other hand, is eternally grumpy and trusts no one. Whether they want to or not, both of them address each problem 
separately and give  their own opinion. Their advice makes for very interesting reading 100% of the time, and exactly 
50% of the advice given to every person who asks for it is helpful advice. Remember ï donôt let Gabby depress you 

and enjoy our advice column!  

Dear Tabby and Gabby,  
 I havenôt been getting enough sleep lately because Iôve been up late doing homework. Iôve been very tired at 
school and I think that my grades might be suffering because of it. 

     -Sleeping Beauty  

Dear Tabby and Gabby, 
Iôve had a tough time making new friends and I feel kind of lonely. 

        Help, 

        The New Kid 

Dear New Kid, 

 Okay, now what was the purpose of you 
telling me this? Bye. 

   With ñloveò, 

   Gabby 

Dear New Kid, 

Try making friends with someone you have something 
in common with or try making friends with someone you feel 
comfortable with. If you have a hard time finding people, stick to 
a friend you have the most classes with and let them introduce 
some people to you! 

   Sincerely, 

   Tabby 

Tabby and Gabby, 

 Itôs a new year and the grade Iôm in is so hard.  Iôm starting to get bad grades. What do I do? 

         From, 

         Unhappy New Year 

Dear Unhappy New Year, 

 Think of what you did last year and try to do the same this 
year. What happened during the new year that is making you get 
bad grades? You should spend some time studying. Also, try to pay 
more attention in class. Just calm down and focus and try really 
hard to do better on tests and quizzes. That means eating well, full, 
healthy meals, and sleeping well each night. If youôre really having a 
lot of trouble, ask your teachers and tell them youôre having a hard 
time, and see if you can get extra help. They will probably 
understand and try to help you or clarify the lessons. I hope this will 
help and that you will start to get better grades! 

     Sincerely, 

     Tabby 

Unhappy New Year, 

 I donôt know. Study or something. I 
donôt exactly care. You know what, Iôm taking a 
nap. Ciao! 

    With ñloveò, 

    Gabby 

Dear Sleeping Beauty, 

 I have a solution, SUMMER 
SCHOOL! Hope that helped.  
    Adi·s,  

              Gabby  

Dear Sleeping Beauty, 

 Thatôs ok. A lot of people have trouble with sleep. Try and 
talk to your teachers to see if they can help you manage your time 
so that youôre not doing your homework late at night. But donôt 
worry, schoolôs only ten months. 

      -Tabby 
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Undertale Video Game Review 
By: Daniel Wolf 

 
 I canôt say enough good 
things about this awesome game. Itôs 
gone viral on the internet and for 
good reason. Itôs made almost 
entirely by Toby Fox. This game has 
a great story, the humor is very well 
done, the characters are memorable, and the battles are 
fun. What sets this particular game apart from other role 
playing game (RPG) is the fact that you donôt have to kill 
anyone. Instead, you can spare them and become their 
friend. The characters are complex, like Sans, a pun-
loving, lazy, messy skeleton with a serious dark side. Or 
Alphys, a nerdy dinosaur scientist, hiding huge secrets 
from everyone. If you like RPGs, complex characters, 
lame puns, and fourth wall breaking humor, youôll love 
this game. 

How Snapchat is Affecting our Lives  
By: Tais Ramos and Rebecca Wong 

 
 Most people think of Snapchat 
as a harmless way to take filtered 
pictures. But what if I were to tell you 
that the little ghost isnôt so harmless? 
 Snapchat is an app where you 
can take photos and share videos with 
other people individually or share them 
with everyone by posting them on your story. You can 
take photos with filters by holding down your face on the 
phone and can get geotags to send out where you are 
or what time youôre taking it. This can lead to some 
problems if you follow people you donôt know. But the 
security of Snapchat can lead to some problems if you 
donôt keep your personal things personal.    
 People are getting addicted to Snapchat. 
Phones are going off in the middle of the school day with 
notifications from Snapchat saying that their friends just 
posted something. Students then feel like they have to  
post something back, until it turns into a never-ending 
cycle everyday, also known as streaks!   
 Thatôs not even the worst part. In 2014, hackers 
posted information from 4.6 million accounts who used 
Snapchat and made all their personal information 
downloadable.  Snapchat even admitted 5 million people 
were hacked while using the app. Snapchat appeared to 
minimize hacking, claiming that it would require a lot of 
phone numbers around the area to match the numbers 
to usernames. They recently added countermeasures 
and they are continuing to make improvements to 
security and combat spam.  
  So next time you think about Snapchatting, 
think about this: Who might be ñwatchingò your next 
move and how this generation is turning into mindless 
Snapchat zombies!  
Reference:http://www.cnn.com/2014/01/01/tech/social-media/ 
snapchat-hack, https://www.rt.com/usa/162376-47-percent-americans-
hacked-year/ 

The Marvel Cinematic Universe: How all Marvel 
Movies are Connected 

By: Stephanie Ng and Leena Zhu 
 

 ñFreedom is lifeôs great lie. Once you accept that in your 
heart, you will know peace,ò- Loki, from The Avengers movie. 

Marvel, or the Marvel Cinematic Universe (MCU), is a 
media center where people produce many fiction films about 
superheroes. These movies are produced by Marvel Studios, 
and share many things in common, just like the comic books, 
where many characters appear more than once in many films. 
This means that a character may appear in one movie, but they 
may appear again in another. For example: Thor appears in 
Avengers: Age of Ultron, and he also appears at the end in 
Doctor Strange, all produced by MCU. 

The first film produced by the MCU was Iron Man 
(2008), followed by Iron Man 2. The most current film produced 
by Marvel is Doctor Strange (2016). In some of the movies, 
there are infinity stones, which gives a person a special ability. 
One was introduced in Avengers: Age of Ultron movie; it was 
the infinity stone, called the soul stone, which gives a person 
the ability to control the free will of others. If you watched the 
movie, you might see the Infinity stone in Visionôs head. Another 
one was introduced in Guardians of the Galaxy. The infinity 
stone was called the power gem, which has the ability to 
increase the user's physical power. In total, there were six 
infinity stones. 

All Marvel movies are connected because the actions 
done by characters in one film can impact the next movie 
produced. For example, in Iron Man 2, Stark, who is Iron Man, 
introduces Natalie Rushman, an employee of Stark, who is later 
revealed as Natasha Romanov, The Black Widow, a superhero. 
Most avengers movies are also connected to Agents of 
S.H.I.E.L.D., which is a TV show about a group of agents who 
save the world. 

The movies Marvel produce are also connected 
because they make the movies more interesting. All of the 
movies are also building up to The Avengers: Infinity Wars 
Parts I and II. The villains in the movies are also very important 
because what they do affects and impacts what the main 
character, or the hero/heroine, has to do to solve the problem 
that the villains create. For example, in Captain America: The 
First Avenger (2008),The Red Skull, the main antagonist in the 
movie, creates Hydra, a secret organization, and is an enemy to 
S.H.I.E.L.D. Most of the villains in Marvel are in Hydra or 
connected to Hydra. One of the popular ones is Norman 
Osborn, the Green goblin and the villain in Spider-man. Some 
other examples would be Lara Brown, Madame Hydra (Viper), 
and Red Skull. 

Now you know that all Marvel superheroes and villains 
are somehow connected, so next time you go watch a movie 
made by Marvel, youôll always know that the main character in 
the movie is probably connected to the next movie that Marvel 
will produce.     




